
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

April 25, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, Vice Chairman, at 8:02 a.m., on Wednesday, April 25, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Keith Chase

James Gross

Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel

Timothy Tate

*Nick DiFrancesco
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite








*Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when Roll Call was taken.
 

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Guest:  Rick Wittgren, BDK (via teleconference)
Public Comments:  None.
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced the new Fire Chief, Brian Wheeler.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there are three items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the March 28, 2018 Board meeting:  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Minutes of the March 28, 2018 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.
2. Century Engineering, Second Amendment to Sublease to Naylor-Adams Aviation: 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a second amendment to sublease for Century Engineering to extend sublease to Naylor-Adams Aviation, LLC, for an additional two years, and to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the second amendment to sublease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.  
3. Empire Aviation Termination Agreement, GRA:  
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a Termination Agreement between SARAA and Empire Aviation and Leasing, LLC for the hangar lease and operating agreements at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.  
Executive Committee:

a)
2017 Audit Report:  Mr. Wittgren reported that BKD issued a clean, unmodified financial audit opinion for fiscal year 2017.  He said there were no compliance issues to note on the government auditing standards report, the single audit report or the PFC report.  There were no adjustments proposed as a result of the audit, and no internal control matters to report.  He said he appreciated staff’s support and cooperation during the auditing process.  Mr. Edwards thanked the Finance Department for their efforts with the audit.  Mr. Chase asked about benchmarking or best practice comparisons of other Airport Authorities.  Mr. Wittgren said that BKD plans to identify a peer group for SARAA that is close in enplanements and also close in their capital program. He will submit something to Mr. Peiffer within the next few weeks.
b)
Airport Gaming (Discussion Only):  Mr. Edwards reported to the Board as a follow-up to the discussion at the Executive Committee meeting and presentation at the Board Planning Session in February regarding airport gaming.  The Control Board is to begin accepting applications on April 2nd for interactive gaming manufacturers, suppliers and gaming service providers.  Licensed casinos can petition the Board for interactive gaming certificates beginning April 16th.  Once the certificates are awarded, the certificate holders can reach out to airports throughout Pennsylvania to express their interest and gage our interest in allowing gaming on airport property.  For airports it would be beyond security in the sterile area.  This discussion is to gage the Board’s interest regarding interactive gaming at the airport and if staff should explore further.  The Board recommended that staff should further explore airport gaming at HIA and establish criteria regarding basic evaluation framework guidelines.  
Airport Development Committee:

a)
JMT Signage:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a Task Order Agreement for a lump sum of $200,500.00 from Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to design the short-term comprehensive landside roadway signing system for Harrisburg International Airport.  Under the previous consultant selection process, JMT was chosen for multiple services to SARAA, and in 2016, they prepared a sign study to address concerns with the existing signs.  As part of the process, JMT and SARAA met with PennDOT District 8 staff to brief them on the plan and receive comments.  This project includes the following tasks:  development of the plans for the landside road signage; overhead sign structure design; sign lighting design; survey and subsurface utility engineering, cost estimates; bid services; meetings and coordination.  The project was not included in the 2018 budget.  Funding for this work will come from the SARAA Capital Improvement Account.  Mr. Chase requested that staff provide a periodic update or briefing.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a Task Order Agreement for a lump sum of 200,500.00 from Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) to design the short-term comprehensive landside roadway signing system for Harrisburg International Airport as recommended in the Comprehensive Sign Study dated January 2017.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  

b)
Purchase Mini Excavator:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2018 Compact Excavator Machine with equipment trailer for use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance Department. The excavator price is $60,460 and the trailer price is $10,699 for a total combined project cost of $71,159.  This will replace a 1990 John Deere backhoe that was left behind by PennDOT.  This machine will be used at all SARAA owned properties.  Funding for the project will come from the renewal and replacement account and was approved in the 2018 Capital Improvement Budget.  The project purchase is available via the PA State contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 2018 Compact Excavator Machine with equipment trailer for use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance Department, for a total cost of $71,159.  The motion was seconded by Mr. DiFrancesco and unanimously approved.  

c)
Purchase Crack Sealing Machine:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2018 Crafco 125 gallon Super Shot Melter for crack sealing in asphalt pavements at all four SARAA-owned airports.  The Crafco machine price is $48,014.30.  Funding for this project was approved in the 2018 Operating Budget.  The project purchase is available via the PA State Contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 2018 Crafco 125 gallon Super Shot Melter for crack sealing in asphalt pavements at all four SARAA-owned airports, for a purchase price of $48,014.30.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

d)
Building Automation Updates:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a proposal from Johnson Controls in an amount not to exceed $132,200.00 for updates to the Building Automation System at HIA.  The 26 primary controllers throughout the system have become obsolete and are no longer supported.  For 2018, SARAA has planned to have Johnson Controls replace the old units with the newer controllers, update the system and related software, and provide training for SARAA staff on the configuration and use of the updated system. Johnson Controls has been selected as a sole provider for these services due to the fact that they are the only company that will work on this system and these controllers.  Funding for the work is included in the 2018 SARAA budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute a proposal from Johnson Controls in an amount not to exceed $132,200 for updates to the building Automation System at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.    


e)
Hangar & Pilot Lounge (Design Supplemental), FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Hoover Engineering Services of New Cumberland to increase their contract amount by $10,000 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $45,500 to provide land development, design and bid services for the construction of a new hangar with pilot lounge to replace the existing terminal building at Franklin County Regional Airport.  The services currently being provided by Hoover Engineering Services include submitting a land development plan to Green Township.  During the project progress meetings, Hoover engineering has proposed consolidating the four tacks of land that comprise the FCRA into one subdivision in order to eliminate setback issues during future development projects.  The supplemental design work will be funded by SARAA from the Capital Improvement Account Reserve.  Finance has determined that sufficient funds are available during the year to cover the cost of this additional design work.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Hoover Engineering Services of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $10,000 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $45,500 to provide land development, design and bid services for the construction of a new hangar with pilot lounge to replace the existing terminal building at FCRA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.


f)
Perimeter Fence (Supplemental), GRA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with L. R. Kimball to increase their contract amount by $11,960 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $107,043 to perform an airport boundary survey for the project to construct a perimeter fence to enclose the air operations area at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  Earlier last month, surveyors working for Long Fence Company discovered discrepancies between the proposed fence line and existing property line.  Investigation by the design engineer, L.R. Kimball has subsequently determined that it will be necessary to perform a boundary survey of the airport property in order to ensure that the new fence is only placed on property owned by SARAA.   SARAA will seek a grant amendment to reimburse the cost of this additional work. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with L.R. Kimball to increase their contract amount by $11,960 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $107,043 to perform an airport boundary survey for the project to construct a perimeter fence to enclose the air operations area at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Van Newkirk and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through March, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were 2% ahead of budgeted projections, or $139,000.  Total Operating Expenses were 1.1% or $48,000 lower than budgeted projections. Total Net Operating Revenue is $2.8 million. After factoring in the non-operating items, this leaves a Total Variance to the budget of approximately $1.2 million dollars.  Senior Bond Debt coverage ratio is strong at 1.56. Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were down 1.2% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 4.38% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 1.28%.    
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4, HIA:  Work will begin on Monday, April 30th.  The project will begin by replacing centerline light cans and then transition to paving operations in mid-May.  Phase 4 is scheduled for completion at the end of October.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:  AvFlight received their Temporary Occupancy certificate on April 10, 2018.  The temporary AOA fence will be relocated after all punch list work is completed and the security system has been commissioned.   The grand opening is on May 24th.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  High Construction is continuing with interior work on all floors.  Wallpaper and painting is in progress on the third and fourth floors.  Installation of exterior insulation and finish system is on-going.  The projected completion date is August, 2018.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility:  The erection of high-bay service shell has been completed.  Construction of the masonry block office part of the building is on-going.  The target completion date for the Enterprise pre-delivery facility is July 1, 2018.
Tour:  Mr. Edwards said that after the May Board meeting, staff will take the Board members on a tour of the new AvFlight FBO office and the Select Hangar.   

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Total Enplaned Passengers were 4.1% below budgeted projections year-to-date.  Total Passengers were 5.2% below budgeted projections year-to-date, and 1% below last year.   Seat Capacity is up 6.6% and Load Factors are down 5.4%.  The weather particularly in March had an impact on the total passenger volume. This should improve with the new service on Frontier beginning July 21, and Orlando service beginning August 12.  MDT Operations are down 1.5% year-to-date, and Capital City Airport was down 4.9% year-to-date.  Staff is beginning the advertising program for Frontier.  
Jumpstart Conference:  Mr. Edwards said that he and Mr. Miller will be attending the Air Service Development Jumpstart Conference in June, continuing efforts in getting more destinations and opportunity through HIA.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff and Board members for their efforts.

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers congratulated staff on the Frontier service.

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross thanked staff for the efforts with the audit.  He also thanked Mr. Spaulding for the letter regarding the golf course project.  

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that the 42nd Air Race Classic will be take off at 8:00 a.m. on June 19 from Sweetwater, Texas and will end on June 22 in Fryeburg, Maine.  There will be 56 teams, consisting of 121 pilots from across the country.
Mr. DiFrancesco:  Mr. DiFrancesco commended staff for the Frontier service.  
Mr. Chase: 

Airport Road Status:  Mr. Chase asked about the Airport Road status.  Mr. Edwards said staff spoke with the Bureau of Aviation about repurposing the $1.15 million for the elevated walkway money for Airport Drive.  Staff is waiting for the final determination.  

Walkways:  Mr. Chase said the walkways were not working again.

Tri County Regional Planning Commission:  Mr. Chase said they are updating their long-range transportation planning.  There is a short window to advocate for an intermodal improvement.
Mr. Tate:  Mr. Tate commented that the Southwest Pilot was very calm and professional with her handling of the emergency situation that occurred.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard welcomed the new Fire Chief.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel requested that the Board should take a tour of other SARAA airport property in the near future.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, May 30, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9.10 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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